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CCWHC   JULY   NEWSLETTER
ULMAN PUTS HOLD ON CAR LOT APPLICATION PROCESS; WANTS REEVALUATION OF THE PROPOSAL’S IMPACTS

Howard County Executive Ken Ulman has put a hold on the application process for a site development plan to establish a used car business at the intersection of Daisy and Union Chapel Roads while he and members of his administration reevaluate the potential impacts of the proposal on the community.
Ulman told  the Department of Planning and Zoning and the Department of Public Works “to put everything on hold” while they “take another look at the whole area” affected by the proposal of the Car Corporation of America, which last year applied to build a used car lot that would involve more than 160 vehicles, a two story office building, and 700 gallons of waste water a day on a 4-acre lot in the middle of the County’s largest agricultural preservation and rural conservation area.  
The county executive said he personally inspected the site on June 25 for about an hour and was surprised by the size of the project and questioned the proposed traffic patterns and environmental impacts.   He also said it did not “fit” the character of the rural community
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“We have got a proposal before us from a gentleman who wants to put that (the used car lot) out there.  I wrongfully assumed that we were talking about a fairly small rural-feeling lot,” Ulman told his audience of several hundred citizens, about half of whom indicated they were there to protest the car lot proposal and to seek his assistance in stopping it.   “I didn’t realize the size and scope of it.  Clearly I think from a planning perspective – and I think Marsha (Marsha McLaughlin,  Director of the Howard County Planning and Zoning Department (DPZ) would agree – it doesn’t fit.
“So it may not fit, but what can we really do about it within the context of the current zoning regulations?  I think the immediate answer is – and this is what I’ve done this morning – I’ve asked the folks in traffic to take another look at this situation and to basically put everything on hold,” Ulman continued.

“I know they’ve looked at a traffic circle. I’m not sure that works.  I walked exactly where the circle would go….Clearly it is an intersection that doesn’t work today,” he said. “It needs some solutions and whatever commercial – whatever development takes place in that crossroads will create additional pressure…I appreciate that.”

”JUST BECAUSE SOMETHING IS ZONED A CERTAIN WAY DOESN’T MEAN IT WILL FIT…”
Ulman went on to say that another issue to look at is: “Just because something is zoned a certain way doesn’t mean it will fit and be safe for traffic use.  We’re going through that in other areas of the county as well. So you will get more information very soon.” He said he has asked James Irvin, Director of the Department of Public Works (DPW), Marsha McLaughlin, and Mark DeLuca, Assistant Director of DPW, “to put everything on hold and to take another look at the whole area.  That’s what we are going to do.” 

 Ulman heard from 10 representatives of CCWHC at the forum who protested that the used car lot would denigrate the health, safety, welfare and environment of the community and negatively affect housing values.  The County Executive committed to meet with CCWHC representatives as part of his reevaluation effort before any final decision is made.
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After the meeting, Brenda Stewart, Chairman and President of CCWHC, expressed  optimism that the “hold” would help the community defeat the proposal by giving CCWHC more time to show that, in spite of the applicant’s legal rights under B-2 zoning, the County has the authority to reject it on the basis of the County’s Subdivision and Land Development Regulations that state: “Nothing in this section shall prohibit the County’s taking whatever action is necessary to enforce the provisions of this Subtitle to protect the health, safety and welfare.”  Stewart also said CCWHC is closely monitoring changes in the proposal and is prepared to appeal if zoning requirements and standards are not met.

ROUTE 97/UNION CHAPEL INTERSECTION NOT DESIGNED TO HANDLE CAR CARRIERS; SHA SAYS IMPROVEMENTS NEEDED FOR CAR LOT OK

The Maryland State Highway Administration has told Howard County that the intersection of Route 97 and Union Chapel Road “is not designed to accommodate automobile carrier trucks” that would be required to use Union Chapel to serve a proposed used car lot at  Union Chapel and Daisy Road.
In a letter to the County, Steven D. Foster, Chief of the SHA’s Engineering Access Permits Division, said:  “If the County approves the development, geometric improvements to accommodate automobile carrier trucks should be a condition of the development  to avoid undue safety and maintenance issues for SHA… the fact that this is the only route in and out of the project area, this intersection should be addressed to better accommodate the larger vehicles.”

A copy of the letter was given to County Executive Ken Ulman after his Glenwood public forum on June 26 by CCWHC representatives for use in his reevaluation of the used car lot proposal.  Maryland highway officials looked into safety concerns at the intersection after CCWHC commissioned an independent traffic safety study and presented it to the County and SHA.  Among many other safety hazards, the study found that large car carriers cannot safely negotiate turns at the busy intersection.  SHA agreed
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It is now up to the County to decide how to accommodate SHA’s request for “geometric improvements” at the intersection that abuts historic Union Chapel and the chapel’s cemetery.  Union Chapel is on the National Register of Historic Places—places that are carefully administered, monitored and protected by the National Park Service.
CCWHC immediately upon receiving a copy of the SHA letter wrote to Cindy Hamilton, Chief of the County’s Division of Land Development in the Department of Planning and Zoning, to whom the letter was addressed, to inquire about the County’s plans for improving the intersection and who will pay for it. The CCWHC letter said:

“CCWHC wants to know if and how the County plans to do the ‘geometric improvements to accommodate automobile carrier trucks.’  Will these improvements be a condition for approval of the SDP (site development plan)? Will County taxpayers or the SDP applicant be responsible for the costs of these improvements?  We, of course, would strongly protest any use of taxpayer funds for such a project.”

CCWHC awaits the County’s reply.

DPZ HEAD SUPPORTS AMENDING B-2 ZONING FOR NON-COMMERCIAL RURAL CROSSROADS IN WEST; ULMAN INDICATES HIS AGREEMENT AT PUBLIC FORUM

One of CCWHC’s major goals is to have Howard County Council amend the B-2 zoning for all the rural crossroads that have not been designated as crossroads for commercial development in Western Howard County.  Both County Executive Ken Ulman and Marsha McLaughlin, Director of Howard County’s Planning and Zoning Department commented on the need to amend B-2 zoning for crossroads like Daisy in Western Howard County at separate meetings in June.
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At a two-hour meeting with CCWHC representatives on June 4, Ms McLaughlin said she would support future efforts to amend the out-dated B-2 zoning that now allows certain commercial development at crossroads in Western Howard County, such as the used car lot proposed for Daisy.  She characterized the Daisy proposal as “bizarre” and out-of-character with the County’s General Plan for the Rural West.

County Executive Ken Ulman was asked at his June 26 public forum in Glenwood if he agreed with Ms McLaughlin and would he support a B-2 amendment effort.
DAISY NOT LISTED AS COMMERCIAL CROSSROADS CENTER IN THE COUNTY’S GENERAL PLAN FOR THE RURAL WEST
In its presentation, CCWHC pointed out to Ulman that the 1990 General Plan identified several existing crossroads that could serve as focus points for commercial development in the Rural West.  They are: Lisbon/Woodbine, West Friendship, Glenelg/Glenwood, Dayton and Highland.  Daisy was not mentioned.
It also was pointed out that the 1990 General Plan proposed a Rural West Commission to study the feasibility of creating new rural centers.  That Commission concluded it would be “impractical and undesireable” to do so.  It also said retail development should be discouraged outside the existing crossroad centers.  That rationale was adopted in the 2000 General Plan.
CCWHC told Ulman:  “We want your commitment to the rationale of the Rural West Commission in limiting commercial development to the named commercial crossroads and, consequently, your support for amending the B-2 zoning designation of all other rural crossroads in Western Howard County to a designation that reflects their rural character and prevents commercialism in the future.” 
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“I HAVE TALKED…ABOUT LOOKING AT RURAL CROSSROADS IN A MORE PROACTIVE WAY..ENGAGE THE COMMUNITY EARLY..’
Here is what Ulman had to say about amending B-2 zoning:
“I have talked to Marsha (McLaughlin) repeatedly – and just recently – about looking at the commercial crossroads in a much more proactive way. We (should) engage the community early to say: ‘Okay, what do you want for this (the community) to look and feel like?… We need to do a much better job proactively.’”

CCWHC is seeking a clearer commitment to whether or not the county executive will support an effort to amend B-2 zoning. Until learning otherwise, we will assume that he will support such an effort because he did not reject Ms McLaughlin’s public support – and she is a major player in his Administration.  Stay tuned.

In addition to the rejection of the used car lot application, the immediate importance of the B-2 issue to CCWHC is the need to change B-2 zoning for Daisy to prevent commercialism of the empty 1.9 acre property at Daisy and Ed Warfield Roads, across from the used car site, and to change the zoning status of property now used by O’Donnell Honda to park and store new cars near the opposite corner of the intersection. 

DPZ AND DPW TO REQUIRE ESCORT SERVICE FOR CAR CARRIERS AND OTHER OVERSIZED VEHICLES ON UNION CHAPEL IF USED CAR LOT IS APPROVED
The Howard county Department of Public Works has proposed that car carriers and other oversized vehicles will need escort vehicles in the front and rear on Union Chapel Road as a safety precaution if the used car lot is approved and built at Daisy and Union Chapel Roads. The Department of Planning and Zoning agreed with DPW and has told the used car lot applicant that the escort service will be a condition of approval and it will be up to him to provide and pay for the escort service.
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County officials said signs would be placed on Union Chapel Road to warn truckers and large vehicle operators of the escort requirement.

When word of the escort requirement got out, farmers in the area were misinformed that CCWHC was responsible and protested it would be an impossible burden for them.  CCWHC Chairman and President Brenda Stewart immediately responded by saying: “Our organization is not responsible for the escort requirement.  It came from the Director of DPW and we totally disagree with the idea.  We don’t see how an escort service can work on any of our rural roads, especially on Union Chapel with its many curves, including two sharp 90-degree curves.  We believe the only way to keep Union Chapel safe from car carriers is for the County to reject the used car lot application.”
CCWHC PLANNING A MEMBERSHIP DRIVE AND FUNDRAISING CAMPAIGN TO BEGIN SOON
 CCWHC will announce soon the specifics of a major membership drive and fund- raising campaign to support the organization’s aggressive agenda to:  
1) continue fighting against the used car lot proposal;
 2) prepare for a possible legal appeal in the event the County approves the proposal;
 3) advocate with County Council and officials the amendment of B-2 zoning at rural crossroads, such as Daisy with its unwanted commercialism of the O’Donnell Honda storage lot and potential commercialism at the vacant 1.9 acre lot at the intersection;
 4) develop CCWHC’s role in helping to shape the 2010 General Plan  and the Comprehensive Rezoning Plan in an effort to protect and conserve our rural way of life in the Rural West; 
5) support a major effort to have County Council designate more scenic roads in the Rural West to protect the natural beauty of the countryside.
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This ambitious agenda will require much human commitment and effort.  It also will require counsel as we enter the legislative and legal phases.  To help us do this, we have retained the services of Katherine L. Taylor, a Columbia attorney specializing in real estate and zoning law and a former Howard County Government lawyer. 
MONEY IS NOW AND WILL BE NEEDED TO SUSTAIN CCWHC’S EFFORTS TO PROTECT, PRESERVE AND CONSERVE THE RURAL WAY OF LIFE WE NOW ENJOY.  Thus far CCWHC has spent about $13,500 on these efforts. Individual Board members have contributed $10,000.  The remainder came from contributions of individual citizens.  In addition, Board members have donated thousands of dollars worth of their professional time.
Be reminded that CCWHC is truly a grassroots community organization run by unpaid volunteers  Thirteen local residents came together to form this organization to protect what is so dear to all.  As a community we have come  together previously to fight and stop the conversion of a residential home site to a school bus terminal.  We also convinced the County to downscale an oversized, invasive plan to replace a bridge over Cattail Creek.
Now a new aggressive commercialism is trying to take root at the crossroads known as Daisy.  If your home is within view of, sound or light-pollution distance of the proposed used car lot, consider the impact of a 10 percent loss in home value.  If you travel to and from Daisy, consider new daily dangers from additional larger vehicles and test drivers unfamiliar with our roads as you negotiate the sharp curves and shoulderless rural roads.
Please consider how much the elimination of these unwanted conditions and threats is worth to you and your family.  Get involved with CCWHC. Show your support. If you want to be an “Early Bird” contributor before  we officially launch our new fundraising campaign with special events and activities, make your checks payable  to CCWHC and mail them to PO Box 243 Lisbon, MD 21765.
If you want to be a FOUNDING MEMBER AND MEMBER OF THE CCWHC ADVISORY COUNCIL  make your check for $1,000 or more; a SUSTAINING PRESERVATIONIST, $500 or more; or a SAVE DAISY DONOR, $100 more or less.  You may contribute as a family or individual. All contributions are welcome.
SAVE DAISY!    SAVE THE RURAL WEST!
